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Finance Committee Budget Hearing
Meeting Minutes 
August 26, 2010
Location:  City Council Chamber, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Daniel Davis (Chair), Warren Jones (arr. 8:55), Ronnie Fussell, Ray Holt, Michael Corrigan, Denise Lee (arr. 8:49)
Excused: Kevin Hyde
Guests: Council Members John Crescimbeni and Don Redman
Staff: Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor, Heather Norsworthy, Kyle Billy, Brian Parks, Philip Peterson, Tommy Carter and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Steve Rohan and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsell; Kent Olson – Budget Officer; Lisa Rinaman and Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Meeting Convened:  8:38 a.m.
Public Comment Period
Edward Sharon, former Library Board member and Chair, urged the committee not to cut the library’s budget for materials acquisition, the lifeblood of the library.  He stated that the Library Board has thought long and hard about how to make the necessary cuts and their expertise and judgment should not be overridden.
Judith Gable, former Library Board member and Chair, urged the Council to respect the long history of an independent Library Board and opposed efforts to reduce that independence.  She hopes that the Library Board and Council can work cooperatively to determine how necessary cuts should be made, and cautioned the City Council against injecting itself into the materials acquisition process.  She urged the committee to rescind its proposed cut to the materials acquisition budget and to work in collaboration with the library system to make decisions in the best interests of the entire library system.

Pastor George Harvey thanked the administration for proposing reductions in the Sheriff’s Office budget and salaries and suggested that even deeper cuts should be possible given the substantial decrease in crime in Jacksonville in the past 2 years.  He urged the committee to allocate $1 million of the Sheriff’s budget to a concerted effort to solve the more than 1,300 outstanding “cold cases”.

Steve Rosenbloom, former Library Board member and Chair, stated that it would be a mistake for the Finance Committee and City Council to radically alter the library‘s budget proposal without input from the Library Board.  He cautioned against the Council getting involved in the materials acquisition process, which can be easily politicized and become a source of controversy in the community.

Phyllis Tousey, current Library Board member, urged the committee not to make a snap decision about library operations without consulting the Library Board.  The board is in the midst of long-range planning process about the future of the library and City Council should let that process play out so that decisions can be made strategically and not in the heat of the moment.  She opposes any changes that would limit the independence of the Library Board to do its job without undue interference.
Chuck Mann thanked the committee for restoring the cuts to library hours and urged continued efforts to expand the hours in the future.  He cautioned against reducing the Library Board’s independence and turning it into another City department.

NOTE: page references from this point forward refer to the Council Auditor’s handout entitled Meeting #5, August 26, 2010.
Tax Collector
Motion: on p. 2, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.
· #1: increase revenue from Tax Redemption Fees by $250,000.

· #2: decrase Copier/Printer Lease & Maintenance by $22,061.

Chairman Davis stated that the administration is working to make substantial cuts in the proposed travel and training budgets and the constitutional officers are being asked to do the same.  Travel and training will be taken up in the afternoon session today.

In response to a question from the committee, Tax Collector Mike Hogan described how the first year of transition driver license operations from the state to the Tax Collector has gone.  The Tax Collector took over all drivers’ license functions just as the federal Real ID requirements took effect, so average transaction times more than doubled for a time, but now are stabilizing at a reasonable level.  Council Member Lee urged the Tax Collector to improve the physical conditions at the Gateway branch office, about which she has received numerous complaints.  Mr. Hogan described the impediments that have been encountered in trying to make the improvements and stated that improvements are coming.

Clerk of the Courts
Motion: on pp. 4-5, tentatively approve the Auditor’s recommendations #1 to 7– approved.
· #1: reduce Miscellaneous Services and Charges by $13,225.

· #2: budget Marriage Solemnization Fee revenue at $45,000.

· #3: budget Tax Deed Revenue at $60,000.

· #4: budget Miscellaneous Sales and Charges (plat fees) at $5,000.

· #5: reduce Supervision Allocated by $13,511.

· #6: reduce Salaries and Benefits by $66,945.

· #7: do not budget copy fee revenues until funds are actually received.

Central Operations Department – Group Health Insurance
The committee discussed the employee wellness program.  Director of Central Operations Devin Reed explained that 102 employees are currently participating and it is still too early to tell what the results may be.  The program is designed to help employees with 8 types of chronic health conditions to control those conditions, improve their health, and thereby decrease insurance claims.  Council Member Lee requested information on the employees who are currently enrolled in the program, including salaries.
Motion (Lee): on p. 11, tentatively approve the Group Health budget with the exception of the $500,000 allocation for the Wellness Program ($350,000 City funding, $150,000 from Aetna) – deferred until the afternoon session.
General Employees Pension Trust
Motion: on p. 14, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation to  reduce Professional Services by $175,000 due to a miscalculation of custodian fees – approved.

Police and Fire Pension Fund
Executive Director John Keane answered several questions from the committee about the fund’s personnel and salaries.

Planning and Development Department
Chief of Building Inspection Tom Goldsbury answered questions about the proposed $172,000 electronic plans submission system, which will increase efficiency and save money for the City, and will be more convenient for contractors.
Motion: on p. 26, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.
· #1: reduce Charges for Services by $310,290.

· #2: reduce Building Permit Fee Revenue by $115,623.

City Council
The committee discussed the methodology by which the City Council members’ salary is set, and discussed the salary policy and payment of professional certification expenses in the Council Auditor’s office.  Council Member Crescimbeni suggested the need to separate the City Council budget into three clearly delineated sections for Council Members/Staff Services, Council Auditor’s Office, and Value Adjustment Board so the public can clearly see that the dramatic increase in VAB applications and appeal hearings is driving the increase in the City Council budget.  It was also noted that the current $15 state-mandated VAB application fee comes nowhere close to covering the City’s cost of processing appeals.
Motion: on pp. 30-31, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendations #1-6 – approved.
· #1: increase revenues from property appraisal fees by $20,000.

· #2: correct the Council Members’ salary lines to correct an input error, to adopt a 3% salary reduction from the FY09-10 rate, and to refuse the pay raise (amount currently undetermined) tat would otherwise occur as a result of the state’s calculation of the formula for the salary of county commissioners.  This also requires an Ordinance Code waiver to deviate from the salary setting formula in Chapter 129.
· #3: eliminate FRS pension contribution line of $8,718.
· #4: increase Professional Services line for VAB by $41,621.

· #5: defund the vacant position in the Research Division to offset increases in other lines.

· #6: move 2 revenue sub-objects (Road Closure Fees and IRB Application Fees) from the VAB budget to Council Staff Services, and add a Miscellaneous Sales and Charges revenue line to Council Staff Services budget.

Tourist Development Council
Motion: on p. 33, tentatively approve Council Auditor’s recommendations #1 and 2 – approved.
· #1: increase Transfer from Fund Balance from $0 to $1,204,782, decrease the Contingency Account by $642m881 and increase TDC Operations by $1,847,663.

· #2: insert language in the budget ordinance regarding administration of the TDC budget.

NOTE: page references from this point forward refer to the Council Auditor’s handout entitled Meeting #6, August 26, 2010.
Jacksonville Children’s Commission
Motion: on p.15, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendations #1 and #3 – approved.
· #1: revise JCC budget attachments to align schedules with proposed budget and correct technical errors.

· #3: revise budget ordinance to correct JCC total budget to $53,991,500.

The committee and JCC Executive Director Linda Lanier discussed the commission’s request via recommendation #2 to eliminate funding for the New Town Project Manager position and transfer that responsibility to a private organization.  Council Member Lee requested that the proposal to outsource the position be taken up at the next regular Finance Committee meeting in September.
Public Works Department
Deputy Director of Public Works Jeff Beck answered questions from the committee about the mowing schedule for parks and rights-of-way.  The $2 million reduction in the mowing budget in the current fiscal year is divided into approximately $1.5 million in savings from parks and $500,000 from rights-of-way.  The park reductions from weekly to bi-weekly mowing during the high growing season do not apply to Bermuda grass playing fields, but to other grass within the parks.  The committee also discussed the maintenance of landscaping in designated Town Center areas.  Mr. Beck explained that the City tries to get a neighborhood organization to take on the maintenance responsibility for these areas, but the City performs the work as a back-up in the event the work is not done satisfactorily.  Council Member Corrigan reported that sometimes private organizations agree to the maintenance responsibility at first, but changing leadership and priorities in the organizations may lead them to be less than enthusiastic about continuing the original agreement.  The committee also discussed possible inequities in depending on private organizations to perform the work in parts of town where economic and volunteer resources may differ widely.  Council Member Corrigan was appointed to chair a Finance Subcommittee on Town Center right-of-way maintenance issues.

Motion: on p. 20, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 – approved.

Solid Waste Division
The committee discussed numerous solid waste, recycling and landfill issues.  Council Member Davis suggested that savings might be possible by collecting recycling and/or yard waste once every 2 weeks rather than weekly.  The department indicated that an RFP for the recycling operation is currently in development.  In response to a concern expressed by the Council Auditor about the failure of the City to take advantage yet of the purchase of a tract of land adjacent to the Trail Ridge Landfill to provide daily cover dirt, Public Works Director Joey Duncan stated that permitting for use of the borrow pit is close to being completed and he hopes to have a permit in hand by January 11th.  In response to other questions, Environmental and Compliance Department Director Ebenezer Gujjarlapudi explained the process by which excavated dirt from the City’s ash remediation sites is used for landfill daily cover.  The contaminated dirt may not be stockpiled at the landfill, so must be kept at an ash site where it is excavated until the landfill is ready for it.  Because of its contamination, the ash site dirt is not allowed to be used on the exterior sides of the landfill, but can only be used for daily cover on the interior of the cell.  In response to a suggestion from Council Member Jones that efforts be made to increase the City’s recycling rate, Mr. Gujjarlapudi stated that the state of Florida is going to be issuing very challenging recycling goal to local governments in the near future – perhaps as high as 75% of the total waste stream.
Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office
Motion: on p. 3, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation to correct erroneous allocation of salaries, part-time hours, worker’s compensation and general liability insurance from Public Safety Initiative – Corrections index to Pretrial Detention Facility index – approved.

Sheriff Rutherford recounted a 10.5% reduction in overall crime (15% in violent crime) in the City last year, and the figures for this year to date show even further decreases.  Those reductions in crime allowed the department to reduce overtime hours and to cut its current year budget by $10 million while absorbing increased internal service charges.  Juvenile crime is down 10% as the Jacksonville Journey and the in-school suspension program seem to be having the desired effect.  Project Safe Students in Schools will continue unabated and doing its valuable work, even as the School Board phases out its use of the JSO for its School Resource Officers and contracts them out to a private vendor.  The addition of 128 officers two years ago gave the JSO the resources it needed to be proactive and community oriented and to develop relationships with citizens and businesses that help reduce crime via prevention activities.

In response to a question from Council Member Fussell about cold cases, Undersheriff Frank Mackesy stated that the department has a dedicated cold case team that is using modern forensic technologies (i.e. DNA analysis) to revisit old cases.  
Sheriff Rutherford and the committee discussed the use and costs of the City’s Central Services Department for fuel and fleet maintenance.  His understanding is that the JSO pays a 29% markup on all gas purchases from Fleet Management, while the JEA issues its employees gas cards that can be used at a chain of gas stations paying only a 19% markup.  Sam Houston, Chief of the Fleet Management Division, stated that the Sheriff’s understanding was incorrect – Fleet Management only adds a 13 cent per gallon markup on its fuel sales to departments, and the City also has a private fuel card option with a 10 cent per gallon markup, albeit at fewer locations around the City than the JEA’s fuel card.  Council Member Fussell was appointed as a subcommittee of one to meet with the JSO, JEA, and Central Operations Department in the next week to get an “apples-to-apples” comparison of fuel purchase and fleet maintenance issues.
Sheriff Rutherford explained the offender re-entry program and its importance in dealing with the number of inmates released from state prisons who end up at the Greyhound bus station in Jacksonville with no money and no prospects.  In response to a question about loitering prevention, the Sheriff indicated that some jurisdictions have enacted “no go” zones where public rights-of-way can be designated as no trespassing zones due to the amount of crime that has taken place in the area, and persons who return to loiter in the area after having been warned to leave the area can be arrested.

Stormwater Utility
Public Works Director Joey Duncan explained that his department is adding 3 positions (increasing from 2 to 5) in the its stormwater facilities inspection division in response to the City’s new NPDES permit from the federal government which requires the City to increase its annual inspections of stormwater ditches, pipes and structures from 2% to 20% of the inventory of facilities each year.  Failure to meet the 20% inspection rate will subject the City to a potential federal shutdown of all development activity.
Meeting recessed for lunch from 12:00 p.m. to 1:11 p.m.

In Attendance: Council Members Daniel Davis (Chair), Warren Jones, Ronnie Fussell, Denise Lee, Ray Holt (arr. 1:37) and Michael Corrigan (arr. 1:35)
Excused: Kevin Hyde
Guests: Council Members John Crescimbeni, Jack Webb (arr. 3:28)
Kirk Sherman and Kim Taylor – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – Chief Legislative Counsel; Kent Olson – Budget Officer; Sherry Hall – Mayor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research

City Council
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy described proposed employee pay increases for merit and performance of expanded duties.  
Motion (Fussell): tentatively approve a separate listing within the Council budget for the Value Adjustment Board for clarity’s sake – withdrawn.
Council Auditor Kirk Sherman stated that all of the detail of the Council budget being discussed in the context of the VAB already exists and is easily available.  State law mandates that the city pay 60% of the VAB costs and the School Board 40%.  Mr. Sherman agreed to provide cost and revenue information for the VAB to show how the application fee does not nearly cover costs.

Stormwater Utility
Motion: on p. 39, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation to remove FY11 transfer from fund balance, remove previously appropriated cash carryovers, and appropriate investment income to make up the difference – approved.

Banking Fund
Motion: on p. 41, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation #1 and 2 – approved.

· #1: amend Schedule B4 to correct payment related to technology replacement
· #2: amend Schedules B4, B4a, B4a and B4c to reflect actions taken thus far in the budget hearing by the Finance Committee.

Better Jacksonville Plan Trust Fund
Motion: on p. 48, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation to remove transfer from fund balance and adjust funding for local option sales tax and investment pool earnings – approved.

Capital Improvement Program
Motion: on p. 48, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation to amend Schedule A-1 to: a) remove Enterprise Resource Management Software project from CIP; b) add Southbank Riverwalk Improvements funded by Southbank TID; c) add Airport Road Sidewalk funded by JIA TID; and d) revise project names and numbers for continuity – approved.

Motor Vehicle Inspection
Motion: on p. 53, tentatively approve Auditor’s recommendation to reduce transfer from fund balance by $40,000 – approved.

NOTE: page references from this point forward refer to the Council Auditor’s handout entitled FY2010-11 Budget Wrap-Up Item.
#1 Training and travel budgets – tentatively approve the Administration handout showing further reductions from the Mayor’s proposed budget in the General Fund travel and training subfunds, with the following changes: 
· Put the Courts’ $8,000 travel budget “below the line”;

· Reduce Fire and Rescue Department travel to $27,849;

· Reduce Property Appraiser travel to $6,950;

· Put Tax Collector’s $15,000 travel “below the line” pending further information on the state making training available online;

· Reduce Property Appraiser’s training to $3,730;

· Reduce Tax Collector’s training to $3,730.
Motion approved.
#2 Negative cash balances in subfunds – deferred to Finance Committee meeting of 9/8/10.

#3 Library funding scenarios to restore library operating hours – deferred pending results of the Lee/Hyde subcommittee meeting with library leadership.

#4 Library state aid expenditures - deferred pending results of the Lee/Hyde subcommittee meeting with library leadership.

#5 Vehicle replacements – Director of Central Operations Devin Reed distributed a list of 64 vehicles budgeted for replacement in FY11 that can be deferred to FY12, along with costs for maintenance overtime and parts to keep the vehicles running for an additional year, and cost savings for one year of debt service to the Banking Fund.
Motion to tentatively approve deferral of vehicle replacement - approved.
#6 Grant schedules B1a, B1b and B1c – tentatively revise schedules with minor corrections and revisions of budget ordinance language.

Motion approved.

#7 Office of General Counsel – defund 1 position and reduce budget by $96,099 – tentatively approved.

#8 Recreation and Community Services Department – tentatively approve transfer of $100,000 from the Jacksonville Children’s Commission or state mandate related to funding child sexual abuse examinations and let JCC designate the source of the funds within its budget – approved.
#9 Alcohol Rehabilitation Trust Fund – Gateway/Help Center – no action.

#10 Indirect cost expense/Library custodial services – tentatively approve deletion of double listing in library budget in the amount of $1,090,566 – approved.
#11 Environmental and Compliance Department – Ebenezer Gujjarlapudi explained the need to replace 2 Animal Care and Control employees with 2 data entry employees – no action.

#12 Administration memo on previous requests:

· Disparity study – tentatively appropriate $100,000 contribution from JEA for the procurement disparity study – approved.  Council Member Jones called on the JPA and JAA to participate in funding the study as well.

· Recreation and Community Services Department – carryover purchase of equipment for on-line public registration and payment program – approved.
#13 Parking Operations – tentatively accounting adjustment to subfund 415 related to debt service – approved.
#14 Blanket authorization to Auditor and Office of General Counsel to make corrections to applicable schedules and the budget ordinance to reflect the Finance Committee’s actions – approved.
#15 Supervisor of Elections – Mr. Holland requested restoration of funding to pay return postage on absentee ballots.  The committee discussed how absentee ballots are returned and when the Post Office can refuse delivery of ballots with insufficient or no postage.

Motion (Holt): tentatively restore $23,000 in funding for return postage for absentee ballots for the November 2010 general election – approved.
#16 Wellness Program – discussion of the merits of the program, but no action taken.
#17 Motion (Fussell) – tentatively approve allocation of $500,000 in capital project fund interest earnings to General Fund debt service, freeing up the $500,000 to be allocated to the Public Works Department to partially restore funding cuts for park and right-of-way mowing – approved.
Items for wrap-up at September 8 Finance Committee meeting
· Corrigan mowing subcommittee
· Negative cash balances in subfunds

· New Town/JCC position

· Disparity Study funding

· Use of tree mitigation fund for tree maintenance

Meeting Adjourned:  2:30 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 

     9.2.10   Posted 5:00 p.m.

Tapes:
   Finance Committee budget hearing – LSD

     8.26.10
Materials: Auditor’s and administration handouts - LSD
     8.26.10
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